
 

Friday 12 February 2021 

Dear Parents and Carers, 

I hope and trust that you are well and are keeping safe.  

I am writing today to ensure that you remain as informed as is possible, given the circumstances, regarding 

a range of matters.  Again, I will hopefully provide some clarity, but should I fail to do so, and should you 

require any further information, please do not hesitate to contact us.  I also provide for your convenience, 

within the body of this letter, links (in blue) to sources of information, guidance, regulations, and advice, 

should you wish to consult them for more detail.  Given the length of this communication, I summarise 

below the contents for each section. If you are reading this electronically, clicking or tapping on the 

respective section will take you directly to it. 

School reopening ...................................................................................................... 1 
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School Reopening  

In his Press Conference on 27 January, the Prime Minister stated that ‘March 8 is the earliest date by which 

we might responsibly be able to [commence the reopening of schools].’  In the House of Commons on 10 

February the Prime Minister reiterated that ‘the settled will of most people in this House is to get our 

schoolchildren back on 8 March, if we possibly can,’ and confirmed that HM Government will ‘be setting 

out… as much as we can say on Monday [15 February].’  He also confirmed that ‘in the week of 22 February, 

we will be setting out a road map and the way forward for schools.’ We will, of course keep you fully 

informed as and when we receive further information. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prime-ministers-statement-on-coronavirus-covid-19-27-january-2021
https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2021-02-10/debates/7B218439-A4C9-45EF-8DAF-759D81105C1A/PrimeMinister
https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2021-02-10/debates/7B218439-A4C9-45EF-8DAF-759D81105C1A/PrimeMinister
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February half-term 

As confirmed in my letter of 29 January, and as confirmed in the updated Department for Education (DfE) 

guidance for schools during the national lockdown, all ‘schools will close as usual over February half-term.’ 

To clarify, as the DfE confirmed in a communication to all schools on 26 January, this means that we will 

not be open to vulnerable children and the children of critical workers during that week.   

Free School Meal provision and other support over half term 

As I indicated in my letter of 26 January, the voucher scheme that was provided by Devon County Council 

(DCC) over Christmas through HM Government’s £170m Covid Winter Grant Scheme, will be used again ‘to 

directly help the hardest-hit families and individuals, as well as provide food for children who need it’ over 

the February half term.  Eligible parents and carers have received a separate communication from our Trust 

colleagues, providing them with their unique voucher code for each child, outlining the detail about how 

to redeem such, and providing information about how to access help if required.   

In short, each code can be used once on the Hawk Select website to redeem vouchers to the value of £15 

per child for Sainsbury’s, Tesco, Morrison’s, Asda, Aldi, M&S Food and Waitrose.  Parents and carers can 

save the vouchers to their phone or tablet to use online (depending on the supermarket) or show at the 

checkout in store.  Alternatively, parents and carers can print the vouchers off to give to the cashier.  (Please 

note also that if you are a parent or carer who received a voucher code for the Christmas holidays and have 

yet to use it, please do so by Sunday 24 February before its expiration.) 

May I please urge any parent or carer that has any issue accessing the Hawk Select website, or otherwise 

completing the process, to seek support as outlined in the letter sent separately, or by contacting us 

directly.  Parents and carers may also contact the DCC education helpline (0345 155 1019) with any 

questions or queries. 

I also reiterate again that if your child is currently not eligible for free school meals, but because of any 

change in your circumstances may now be, that you please check and apply online through the Devon 

Citizen’s Portal as soon as possible, or call the education helpline (0345 155 1019).  In addition, if — as a 

result of the pandemic — you are worrying about money and are struggling to pay for basic household 

essentials, further government support is available.  You can also apply for urgent help via the £170m Covid 

Winter Grant Scheme through funding that DCC have made available via District Council hardship funds: 

You can access information about the support available here.  

Contact Tracing over February half-term 

As part of the continued national effort to limit the spread of the virus, over the coming half term week we 

will continue to assist the NHS and Public Health England (PHE) and provide contact tracing for those 

students and staff who have been attending our on-site provision for vulnerable children and young people 

and children of critical workers.  We will assist PHE by identifying close contacts and issuing self-isolation 

advice, but also by maintaining our records to help trace transmission within the community.   

https://www.okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk/uploads/6/1/4/4/61443371/2020-21_%E2%97%8F_25_%E2%97%8F_coronavirus_update_29012021.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/958906/Restricting_attendance_during_the_national_lockdown_schools_guidance.pdf
https://www.okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk/uploads/6/1/4/4/61443371/coronavirus_update_26012021.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-winter-package-to-provide-further-support-for-children-and-families
https://www.select-your-reward.co.uk/
https://www.select-your-reward.co.uk/
https://oneonline.devon.gov.uk/CCSCitizenPortal_LIVE/en?ReturnUrl=%2FCCSCitizenPortal_live
https://oneonline.devon.gov.uk/CCSCitizenPortal_LIVE/en?ReturnUrl=%2FCCSCitizenPortal_live
https://www.gov.uk/find-coronavirus-support
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-winter-package-to-provide-further-support-for-children-and-families
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-winter-package-to-provide-further-support-for-children-and-families
https://www.devon.gov.uk/coronavirus-advice-in-devon/document/support-for-people-and-families/
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To this end, I would be grateful if you would inform us if your child tests positive for coronavirus (COVID-

19) whether they have attended school on site or not.  In summary: 

• If your child tests positive for coronavirus (COVID-19), parents and carers should notify the 

College via the dedicated email address COVID@okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk, which will 

be checked each day. (Please note that notification by any other means may not be picked up.) 

• If your child tests positive for coronavirus (COVID-19), having developed symptoms (or 

otherwise taken the test) more than 48 hours since last being in school, schools are not required 

to take any action and parents and carers should follow the contact tracing instructions that will 

be provided by NHS Test and Trace.   

• If your child tests positive for coronavirus (COVID-19), having developed symptoms (or 

otherwise taken the test) within 48 hours of the last day they attended school, the school will 

identify close student and staff contacts and advise self-isolation (as your child in these 

circumstances may have been infectious whilst in school).   

o If you do need to notify us, please use COVID@okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk  

and complete this brief survey to provide necessary detail. 

o I repeat overleaf, for your convenience, the definitions of ‘contact’ that we must adhere 

to (full source detail can be accessed here).  In short, a ‘contact’ is a person who has been 

close to someone who has tested positive for COVID-19 anytime from 2 days before the 

person was symptomatic (or date of test if the person was asymptomatic) up to 10 days 

from onset of symptoms (or date of test) — i.e., when they are infectious to others.  Being 

in ‘contact’ with a person who has tested positive means:   

 Face-to-face contact within 1m.   

 Contact within 1m without face-to-face contact for 1 minute or longer.   

 Contact within 2m for longer than 15 minutes.   

 Travel with the person who has tested positive in a small vehicle.   

 Travel in a large vehicle near the person who has tested positive.   

Summer 2021 examinations 

There has been no further update beyond the detail I have provided in my recent letters of 29 January and 

21 January about the proposals of the respective consultations on how GCSE, AS and A level grades should 

be awarded in summer 2021, and on the alternative arrangements for the award of VTQs and other general 

qualifications in 2021.  The Interim Chief Regulator for Ofqual has, however, published a blog post giving a 

‘consultation update and a proposal for externally-set papers’ — to allay concerns that some students had 

expressed in response to the respective consultations that the proposal ‘to have externally-set papers or 

tasks to help teachers to assess their students… are exams by the back door.’  Again, we will of course keep 

parents and carers and students fully updated as and when decisions are made and published, which are 

expected ‘later in the month’. 

 

mailto:COVID@okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk
mailto:COVID@okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=kG0HO7J4vUqeBcIPJiicRjnwSebDr4NDqtvBush-3nFUNUxUWEJMOTdJSFY1Rk84UzZBNjc0UkJPNS4u
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-for-contacts-of-people-with-possible-or-confirmed-coronavirus-covid-19-infection-who-do-not-live-with-the-person/guidance-for-contacts-of-people-with-possible-or-confirmed-coronavirus-covid-19-infection-who-do-not-live-with-the-person#what-is-meant-by-a-contact
https://www.okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk/uploads/6/1/4/4/61443371/2020-21_%E2%97%8F_25_%E2%97%8F_coronavirus_update_29012021.pdf
https://www.okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk/uploads/6/1/4/4/61443371/coronavirus_update_21012021_parents_and_carers.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-how-gcse-as-and-a-level-grades-should-be-awarded-in-summer-2021
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-how-gcse-as-and-a-level-grades-should-be-awarded-in-summer-2021
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-alternative-arrangements-for-the-award-of-vtqs-and-other-general-qualifications-in-2021
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-alternative-arrangements-for-the-award-of-vtqs-and-other-general-qualifications-in-2021
https://ofqual.blog.gov.uk/2021/01/29/consultation-update-and-a-proposal-for-externally-set-papers/
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Parents meetings 

After the half-term we will be starting to reschedule Parents’ meetings, to be hosted remotely.  These will 

begin with an opportunity for the parents of Y11 and Y13 students to meet with subject teachers from 2 

March (letters providing more detail have been distributed to parents of Y11 and Y13 students separately).  

We intend to host a remote information meeting in the preceding week for parents of Y11 and Y13 students 

to share more information about how grades will be awarded this summer, given by this time we hope that 

the decisions from the consultations on how GCSE, AS and A level grades should be awarded in summer 

2021, and on the alternative arrangements for the award of VTQs and other general qualifications in 2021 

would have been published.  

Rapid Results Testing Programme 

I can confirm that, if consent has been provided, all children will be tested twice on their eventual return 

to school, 3-5 days apart, as part of the asymptomatic testing programme.  As I shared in my letter of 29 

January, there have been some important and significant changes to the mass testing programme in 

schools, including the pausing of daily testing of contacts of positive cases (who will instead need to self-

isolate), and the removal of the need for a confirmatory PCR (polymerase chain reaction) test following a 

positive result with an LFD (lateral flow device) test.  We will, of course, provide more information regarding 

the testing schedule in readiness for our reopening in due course. 

Keeping in Touch (January 2021) Surveys: Feedback 

Thank you very much to the nearly 400 parents and carers and 600 students who completed our latest 

‘Keeping in Touch’ questionnaire, which focused on the remote learning our students have been engaging 

with throughout the period of this National Lockdown.  We devise and use these surveys to assist the 

evaluation of our remote education provision (alongside other monitoring), to better appreciate — and 

help us try and remove — any barriers students and families may be facing, and to gauge the wider 

understanding of our expectations and duties as set out in updated DfE guidance and relayed to families 

via my letter of 15 January.   

We are genuinely very grateful for such engagement and very much appreciate the time and thought that 

people gave to complete the questionnaires. And I want to reiterate, unapologetically again here, that we 

greatly value the feedback we receive, whether to reinforce aspects of our provision that are working well, 

or to point out aspects of our provision that we could think about again or do better.  The best way we can 

serve your children is by working in cooperative partnership with you, with openness, honesty, and 

transparency.   

To this end, I note here for your information a summary of the feedback from our analysis. 

• 80% of parents and carers are satisfied with the remote education we are providing, with 25% 

parents and carers ‘very satisfied’ and 6 parents and carers (1.6%) ‘not at all satisfied’.  

• 81% of parents indicate that their children are coping with the current situation. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-how-gcse-as-and-a-level-grades-should-be-awarded-in-summer-2021
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-how-gcse-as-and-a-level-grades-should-be-awarded-in-summer-2021
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-alternative-arrangements-for-the-award-of-vtqs-and-other-general-qualifications-in-2021
https://www.okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk/uploads/6/1/4/4/61443371/2020-21_%E2%97%8F_25_%E2%97%8F_coronavirus_update_29012021.pdf
https://www.okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk/uploads/6/1/4/4/61443371/2020-21_%E2%97%8F_25_%E2%97%8F_coronavirus_update_29012021.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/952443/210114_School_national_restrictions_guidance_FINAL_14012021.pdf
https://www.okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk/uploads/6/1/4/4/61443371/2020-21_%E2%97%8F_22_%E2%97%8F_coronavirus_update_15012021.pdf
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• Most parents and carers (60%) think that the amount of remote learning is ‘just right,’ although 

most students (59%) think that there is too much.  A higher proportion of parents and carers (30%) 

think that there is too much remote learning than who think there is not enough (10%).  Notably, 

however 80% of students report that they spend around or less than the minimum amount of 

remote education all schools must provide for students each day (i.e. 5 hours).  

  

Perceptions of the amount of remote learning 

(a) Parents and carers (b) Students 

 

• Most parents (71%) consider the challenge of the remote learning to be 'just right', as do most 

students (61%).  Of those who do not, higher proportions think that it is too challenging rather 

than not challenging enough.  There is also a notable association between perception of the 

amount of time spent on remote learning and the perceived challenge of the work: 4 in every 5 

parents and 4 in every 5 students who report that the work is too challenging, also consider there 

to be too much. 

  

Perceptions of the degree of challenge 

(a) Parents and carers (b) Students 
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• 34% of parents report that their children are not motivated with their remote learning, compared 

to 60% of the students themselves.  Moreover, there is a notable association between parents' 

overall satisfaction with remote education and how they feel about their children's motivation: 

68% of parents who are not satisfied with remote education also report that their children are not 

motivated (this reflects research recently published by Ofsted that 'engagement and motivation 

remains a significant challenge for schools providing remote education'). 

• 15% of parents and carers and 9% of students raised subject specific queries. 

• Around 16% of parents and carers reported that logistical/practical issues were affecting their 

children's remote learning.  More than half of the issues reported involved poor internet, with 

other issues centring largely around the difficulties families are facing when juggling competing 

commitments. 

• 70% of students reported that they can get away from computer/device screens during break and 

are able to be active.   

Keeping in Touch (January 2021) Surveys: Our response 

As a result of the feedback from parents and carers and students through the ‘Keeping in Touch’ surveys, 

alongside our own monitoring and that undertaken with our Trust colleagues, and in consideration of 

research shared by Ofsted and other sources, the following summary actions have been taken:  

• Share analysis with senior leaders, curriculum and pastoral leads, all staff, Dartmoor Multi 

Academy Trust colleagues, Governors, and (now) families. 

• Address and resolve all logistical or practical barriers to remote learning raised by parents or 

students through the survey, either directly or otherwise. (Note that only one issue remains). 

• Under the stewardship of subject leaders, identify, isolate, and address all subject-specific queries 

raised by parents and carers and students. 

• Under the stewardship of pastoral leaders, ensure contact with — and support for — all students 

identified in the survey by parents and carers as 'struggling' or ‘struggling a lot’, in addition to the 

ongoing interventions that are already being provided for identified students.   

• Ensure contact is made with parents and carers (who did not respond to the survey) of students 

from groups typically at most risk of underachievement — to discuss engagement with remote 

learning and ascertain what further support we may be able to offer.  This is in addition to the 

ongoing interventions already being provided for identified students, and to the regular contact 

made by tutors and teachers.  (Contact has been made with around 250 parents and carers.) 

• Dedicate Professional Learning sessions for teachers on remote learning practice, focusing on 

themes that have emerged from the survey and our own monitoring and evaluation of provision.  

(Sessions have run on effective Microsoft Teams 'live' sessions, the use of recorded ‘direct 

instruction’ video — such as that produced by Oak National Academy — to support asynchronous 

approaches, the provision of effective remote feedback, and effective scaffolding in remote 

lessons.  All sessions are based on research and evidence of best practice.) 

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ofsted-research-finds-pupil-motivation-around-remote-education-is-a-significant-concern-for-parents-and-school-leaders
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/remote-education-research/remote-education-research
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• Focus monitoring and evaluation on themes that have emerged from the ‘Keeping in Touch’ 

survey, namely the consistent structure of remote lessons and incorporation of the key defined 

elements, provision of effective remote feedback, monitoring and reporting engagement, and 

frequency and type of ‘live’ contact. 

• Review policy and reiterate expectations for — and of — staff, students, and parents and carers, 

through a 'Policy in Summary' document (see appendix) that reflects:  

 the adaptations we have made to our provision, 

 the key aspects of our existing practice so that all stakeholders understand our 

responsibilities and duties as set out in current DfE guidance (pp52-56),  

 the evidence on which our policy has been founded, such as that suggested by Ofsted 

research and the synthesis of best evidence from the Education Endowment 

Foundation. 

*** 

Thank you very much again for your continued support.  I appreciate that this is a lengthy communication, 

and I am again grateful for the time you have taken to read it.  However, please do not hesitate to contact 

us should you require any further information.   

As ever, keep safe, and keep looking after yourself and each other. 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Derrick Brett (Principal). 
  

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/958906/Restricting_attendance_during_the_national_lockdown_schools_guidance.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/remote-education-research/remote-education-research
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/remote-education-research/remote-education-research
https://educationendowmentfoundation.org.uk/covid-19-resources/best-evidence-on-supporting-students-to-learn-remotely/
https://educationendowmentfoundation.org.uk/covid-19-resources/best-evidence-on-supporting-students-to-learn-remotely/
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